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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On December 2, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 6, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 7, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his back on

November 6, 2008.
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4. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates are $397 for

temporary total disability and $298 for permanent partial

disability.

5. A 10 percent impairment rating has been accepted.

6. The claimant reached maximum medical improvement on May 10,

2010.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Wage loss.

2. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that the effects of his
job related injury causes him not to be able
to return to his former employment and that he
has not been able to find comparable
employment.  The Claimant contends that he is
entitled to permanent disability benefits
greatly in excess of his impairment rating.
The Claimant contends that his attorney is
entitled to an appropriate attorney’s fee.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The Respondents contend that the Claimant is
not permanent and totally disabled from his
November 6, 2008 injury.  Claimant cannot
prove, by a preponderance of the credible
evidence, that he is permanently and totally
disabled, or that he is entitled to a
percentage of wage loss disability over and
above his percentage of anatomic impairment.
The Respondents reserve the right to offer
additional contentions, or to modify those
stated herein, pending the completion of
discovery.”

The claimant in this matter is a fifty-six-year-old male who

suffered an admittedly compensable injury to his back on November

6, 2008, while employed by the respondent.  It has been stipulated
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that the claimant suffered an impairment rating of 10 percent due

to his admittedly compensable injury and that the claimant reached

maximum medical improvement on May 10, 2010.

The claimant underwent a surgical procedure on November 30,

2009, at the hands of Dr. Capocelli.  Dr. Capocelli performed a

left L5-S1 MET-RX diskectomy on the claimant.  The claimant

remained hospitalized until December 1, 2009, when he was

discharged.  Aftercare and treatment for the claimant’s compensable

back injury continued with Dr. Capocelli after the surgical

intervention.

On April 22, 2010, the claimant underwent a functional

capacity evaluation that was performed by Chris C. Honaker OTR/L

CHT.  The summary report from that evaluation shows that the

claimant’s physical effort and subjective reports of pain during

testing were found to be both reasonable and reliable.  The

recommendations portion of the claimant’s evaluation summary

reports states:

“Lifting should be limited to an occasional
basis and within the recommendations found in
the table titled (Physical Abilities).
Sustained and/or repetitive use of the trunk
should be avoided.  This would include
crouching, squatting, kneeling, etc.
Alternation of sit and stand is advised.”

The (Physical Abilities) table referred to above is found at

Respondents’ Exhibit 1.

On May 10, 2010, Dr. Capocelli authored a letter regarding the

claimant’s physical restrictions.  The relevant portion of that

letter states as follows:
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“I feel this patient has probably reached MMI
and at this point he has had a functional
capacity evaluation.  I will just summarize
it.  At this time, he is clear to return to
work duty under the following restrictions.
Lifting should be limited to an occasional
basis with avoidance of sustained repetitive
use of the truck which would include sustained
squatting.  Kneeling is not a good option.  He
is to alternate sitting and standing, at least
five minutes per hour with his lifting being
light up to about 20 pounds from 0 to 36
inches, medium from about 25 pounds to about
37 to 54 inches and 20 pounds from about 54 to
70 inches, all on occasional basis, which
would be up to one third of the day.  He can
carry 25 pounds for about 50 feet on one third
of the day.  He can push/pull up to about 50
to 60 pounds only occasionally up to one third
of the day.  He can sit for about 35 minutes
on length at a time.  He can stand for about
20 minutes at a time.  Walking can be
occasional up to about one third of the day
with the above standing and sitting
restrictions included.  His agility to bend
and stoop is rare.  Crouching, squatting, then
I would not recommend this in any kind of
frequency throughout his day.  He can grasp
lightly without much difficulty as well as
pinch and use his hands and other functions.”

On June 8, 2010, authored another letter regarding the

claimant’s compensable back injury.  The relevant portion of that

letter states as follows:

“Mr. Kenneth Gunter has been under my care
since 2008 for a work related injury that
ultimately resulted in his need for surgical
intervention on November 30, 2009, which
included a lumbar diskectomy at this point, he
has apparently reached MMI and has been
released to work with restrictions.  At this
point, based on a single disc herniation with
surgery in the lumbar area, the whole person
impairment would be 10 percent based on the
AMA with additional guidelines to functional
impairment.”
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On June 22, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr Capocelli.

The report from that visit states, in part:

“Post operatively, he has had fairly chronic
low back pain and he has had a recent FCE
exam, which shows some fairly severe
limitations in his ADLs.  He has a lot of
difficulty with standing and has a lot of
difficulty with dynamic movements with
crossing, bending, etc.  At this point, the
patient has been let go from his job because
he was unable to return to his premorbid work
duty.  Unfortunately, the patient is
continuing to have fairly significant
symptomatology.  He has primary back pain.”

The report further states:

“His ODI today is 27 consistent with his
marked severe disability from this problem and
it is likely that this patient has not been
able to return to his premorbid work duty.  At
this point, the education in a more sedentary
position certainly be warranted for him and I
think that he is probably also on a disability
claim.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider his

entitlement to wage loss in this matter.  In doing so, we will

consider all relevant factors including the claimant’s age,

education, work history, willingness to work, and his physical

limitations due to his admittedly compensable injury.

In the present matter, the claimant is fifty-six years of age

and he completed the twelfth grade.  As to his work history, the

claimant was employed by the respondent for seven years.  The

claimant worked on a bridge crew and their responsibilities

included repairing damaged bridges.  The claimant, in testimony,

described jack hammering out damaged bridge portions and replacing
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those portions with steel beams, rebar, or concrete thus repairing

that portion of the bridge.

The claimant, prior to working for the respondent, worked for

Exxon convenience stores as a regional supervisor.  He performed

that job for about three years.  The claimant testified that he

made between $27,000 and $28,000.  That amount is somewhat less

than the amount the claimant earned working for the respondent in

this matter.  The claimant testified that it is possible that he

could return to that type of employment; however, he has not been

able to find that type of employment in the marketplace.

The claimant also worked for a company called Three States

Supply.  That company was a heating and air-conditioning supply

company.  The claimant worked at the sales counter for about six

years.  The claimant also believes that he could do this type of

work; however, he has not been able to find employment as such.

The claimant also spend a short period of time, eight months, as a

cigar salesman.

Around fifteen years ago the claimant worked for a plumbing,

heating and air conditioning company and performed office duties.

These duties included clerical work which included posting and book

work for that company.

The claimant also testified that he currently owns four rental

properties.  He maintains an Excel spreadsheet to keep up with the

financial portion of his property management.  Along with property

management, the claimant at one time was able to perform most of

the maintenance and repairs associated with his rental properties;
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however, since his admittedly compensable injury he has been unable

to perform those duties due to his limitations.

As to the claimant’s willingness to work, the claimant

testified that he has tried to find gainful employment since he was

released to work and was not allowed to return to work for the

respondent.  The respondent engaged the services of Heather Taylor

who is employed with Systematic Incorporation in Little Rock.  Ms.

Taylor was a vocational rehabilitation counselor.  Ms. Taylor

testified during the hearing in this matter.  She was called by the

respondents and during direct examination the following exchange

occurred:

“Q. Have you found him to be diligent in his
efforts to obtain employment?

A. Yes.

Q. Have you found him to be applicable (sic)
with you and cooperative with you in his
efforts to obtain employment?

A. Yes.

Q. Have you determined any reason why he has
not obtained employment?

A. I don’t think it’s from lack of trying.  I
think he’s tried very hard and I think he’s
followed through on every as far as all the
job leads that have been provided.  I’m not
sure why.”

It is clear from the testimony of Ms. Taylor and the testimony

of the claimant that he has made diligent effort to find employment

and has been unable to do so.  I found the claimant’s testimony to

be credible and I believe that he has a high willingness to find

gainful employment.
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It is clear that the claimant has job skills that do not

involve activities that are physical in nature.  He has had some

experience in the clerical field and he has also had experience as

a supervisor.  These skills are transferable and the claimant

should still, given his restrictions, have the ability to use those

skills.  However, the claimant cannot sit and do clerical work all

day.  His restrictions will not allow that.  He has also lost the

ability to perform a great deal of the physical labor he once

performed for the respondent.

The available job market for the claimant has been greatly

reduced given his inability to perform physical functions as he

once enjoyed.  Due to that reduction in the available job market

for the claimant and other factors including age, education, work

history, willingness to work, and his physical restrictions I find

that the claimant has sustained a wage loss in an amount that would

be equal to a whole person impairment of 15 percent.  This 15

percent is to be considered above and beyond the 10 percent

impairment rating that the parties have stipulated to in this

matter.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:



9

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 6, 2010, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 7, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to wage loss in an amount that would be equal

to a 15 percent whole body impairment.

3. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that he is entitled to an attorney’s fee in this matter that is

commiserate with the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The respondents shall pay the claimant wage loss in an amount

that would equal a 15 percent impairment to the body as a whole.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.
_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


